Feb. 24, 2008

The Honorable Tim Jones

Chairman

Missouri House General Laws Committee

201 West Capitol Avenue

Jefferson City, MO 65101

Dear Representative Jones,

My name is David Stras and I am a graduate of the University of Kansas.  Following law school I served as a law clerk for the Honorable Melvin Brunetti of the United States Court of Appeals for the Ninth Circuit and then for The Honorable J. Michael Luttig of the United States Court of Appeals for the Fourth Circuit. From 2001 to 2002, I practiced white-collar criminal and appellate litigation with the Washington, D.C. office of Sidley Austin Brown & Wood and then served as a law clerk to the Honorable Clarence Thomas of the Supreme Court of the United States.  
Although I write in my personal capacity as a concerned citizen, I have written two articles analyzing the judicial appointments process for the federal judiciary while serving as an associate professor at the University of Minnesota Law School.  One is forthcoming in the Texas Law Review and the other co-authored piece will be published this fall in the Northwestern Law Review.  In the process of researching and writing these articles, I spent quite a bit of time reviewing the empirical research on judicial selection, including several analyzing state court selection systems.  I have also served on several panels that discuss reform to state judicial selection processes, including with respect to the state of Minnesota.   
I was contacted by the sponsors of the House Joint Resolutions proposing reform of the Missouri Plan for judicial selection.  I hope you will seriously consider those reforms and allow me to briefly express my concerns with the current process.

The Missouri system once served as an exceptional model for other states.  Indeed, merit selection of judicial officers is an important and meritorious goal, but it is vital that the selection process is not dominated by special interests.  Though Missouri’s current selection system was no doubt originally intended to find the best candidates for judicial office, it is now dominated by members of the bar who often have a particular bias that is not shared by Missouri’s citizenry.  With three lawyer-members, plus the Chief Justice, the Commission is exceptionally susceptible to corruption by financial and professional interests within the legal profession. 
In addition, unlike the federal system, Missouri’s voters have little or no say in the selection of judicial nominees.  Missouri’s current selection system does not include any type of legislative confirmation, and the Governor’s discretion is limited to the three candidates selected by the Commission.  Though I do not support direct election of judges, the people of Missouri have an important interest in the selection of judicial officers and each of the reform proposals that I have reviewed (HJR 49, HJR 52 and HJR 66) are important steps for improving judicial selection in Missouri.  At the state court level, the appointment of judges by the Governor followed by legislative confirmation is a measured and prudent reform to restore accountability and to ensure that the most qualified individuals are selected for judicial positions.  
In sum, I encourage you to give serious consideration to these reform proposals.  
Sincerely,
David Stras

229 19th Avenue South

Minneapolis, MN 55455

dstras@umn.edu
